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accrued expenditure basis, they rep-
resent the amount of obligations in-
curred by the recipient for which an 
outlay has not been recorded. 

(nn) Unobligated balance means the 
portion of the funds authorized by the 
Department that has not been obli-
gated by the recipient and is deter-
mined by deducting the cumulative ob-
ligations from the cumulative funds 
authorized. 

(oo) Unrecovered indirect cost means 
the difference between the amount 
awarded and the amount which could 
have been awarded under the recipi-
ent’s approved negotiated indirect cost 
rate. 

(pp) Working capital advance means a 
procedure where by funds are advanced 
to the recipient to cover its estimated 
disbursement needs for a given initial 
period. 

[Order No. 1980–95, 60 FR 38242, July 26, 1995; 
Order No. 1998–95, 60 FR 57931, Nov. 24, 1995] 

§ 70.3 Effect on other issuances. 

For awards subject to this part, all 
administrative requirements of codi-
fied program regulations, program 
manuals, handbooks and other non-
regulatory materials which are incon-
sistent with the requirements of this 
part shall be superseded, except to the 
extent they are required by statute, or 
authorized in accordance with the devi-
ations provision in § 70.4. 

§ 70.4 Deviations. 

OMB, after consultation with the De-
partment’s Division of Financial Man-
agement and Grants Administration 
may grant exceptions for classes of 
grants or recipients subject to the re-
quirements of this part when excep-
tions are not prohibited by statute. 
However, in the interest of maximum 
uniformity, exceptions from the re-
quirements of this part shall be per-
mitted only in unusual circumstances. 
The Department shall apply more re-
strictive requirements to a class of re-
cipients when approved by OMB. The 
Department may apply less restrictive 
requirements when awarding small 
awards, except for those requirements 
which are statutory. Exceptions on a 
case-by-case basis may also be made by 
Department. 

§ 70.5 Subawards. 
Unless sections of this part specifi-

cally exclude subrecipients from cov-
erage, all of the Department’s recipi-
ents, including State and local govern-
ments, shall apply the provisions of 
this part to subrecipients performing 
work under awards if such subrecipi-
ents are institutions of higher edu-
cation, hospitals or other non-profit or-
ganizations. State and local govern-
ment subrecipients are subject to the 
provisions of regulations implementing 
the grants management common rule, 
‘‘Uniform Administrative Require-
ments for Grants and Cooperative 
Agreements to State and Local Gov-
ernments,’’ published at 28 CFR part 66 
(March 11, 1988). 

Subpart B—Pre-Award 
Requirements 

§ 70.10 Purpose. 
Sections 70.11 through 70.17 prescribe 

forms and instructions and other pre- 
award matters to be used in applying 
for the Department’s awards. 

§ 70.11 Pre-award policies. 
(a) Use of grants and cooperative agree-

ments, and contracts. In each instance, 
the Department shall decide on the ap-
propriate award instrument (i.e., grant, 
cooperative agreement, or contract). 
The Federal Grant and Cooperative 
Agreement Act (31 U.S.C. 6301–08) gov-
erns the use of grants, cooperative 
agreements and contracts. A grant or 
cooperative agreement shall be used 
only when the principal purpose of a 
transaction is to accomplish a public 
purpose of support or stimulation au-
thorized by Federal statute. The statu-
tory criterion for choosing between 
grants and cooperative agreements is 
that for the latter, ‘‘substantial in-
volvement is expected between the ex-
ecutive agency and the State, local 
government, or other recipient when 
carrying out the activity contemplated 
in the agreement.’’ Contracts shall be 
used when the principal purpose is ac-
quisition of property or services for the 
direct benefit or use of the Federal 
Government. 

(b) Public notice and priority setting. 
The Department shall notify the public 
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of its intended funding priorities for 
discretionary grant programs, unless 
funding priorities are established by 
Federal statute. 

§ 70.12 Forms for applying for Federal 
assistance. 

(a) The Department shall comply 
with the applicable report clearance re-
quirements of 5 CFR part 1320, ‘‘Con-
trolling Paperwork Burdens on the 
Public,’’ with regard to all forms used 
by the Department as a supplement to 
the Standard Form 424 (SF–424) series. 

(b) Applicants shall use the SF–424 
series and instructions prescribed by 
the Department. 

(c) For the Department’s programs 
covered by Exec. Order No. 12372, 
‘‘Intergovernmental Review of Federal 
Programs,’’ the applicant shall com-
plete the appropriate sections of the 
SF–424 (Application for Federal Assist-
ance) indicating whether the applica-
tion was subject to review by the State 
Single Point of Contact (SPOC). The 
name and address of the SPOC for a 
particular State can be obtained from 
the ‘‘Catalog of Federal Domestic As-
sistance.’’ The SPOC shall advise the 
applicant whether the program for 
which application is made has been se-
lected by that State for review. 

§ 70.13 Debarment and suspension. 
Recipients shall comply with the 

nonprocurement debarment and sus-
pension common rule implementing 
Exec. Order No. 12549 and 12689, ‘‘De-
barment and Suspension.’’ This com-
mon rule restricts subawards and con-
tracts with certain parties that are 
debarred, suspended or otherwise ex-
cluded from or ineligible for participa-
tion in Federal assistance programs or 
activities. 

§ 70.14 Special award conditions. 
If an applicant or recipient: Has a 

history of poor performance, Is not fi-
nancially stable, Has a management 
system that does not meet the stand-
ards prescribed in this part, Has not 
conformed to the terms and conditions 
of a previous award, or Is not otherwise 
responsible, the Department will im-
pose additional requirements as need-
ed, provided that such applicant or re-
cipient is notified in writing as to: The 

nature of the additional requirements, 
the reason why the additional require-
ments are being imposed, the nature of 
the corrective action needed, the time 
allowed for completing the corrective 
actions, and the method for requesting 
reconsideration of the additional re-
quirements imposed. Any special con-
ditions will be promptly removed once 
the conditions that prompted them 
have been corrected. 

§ 70.15 Metric system of measurement. 

The Metric Conversion Act, as 
amended by the Omnibus Trade and 
Competitiveness Act (15 U.S.C. 205) de-
clares that the metric system is the 
preferred measurement system for U.S. 
trade and commerce. The Act requires 
each Federal agency to establish a date 
or dates in consultation with the Sec-
retary of Commerce, when the metric 
system of measurement will be used in 
the agency’s procurements, grants, and 
other business-related activities. Met-
ric implementation may take longer 
where the use of the system is initially 
impractical or likely to cause signifi-
cant inefficiencies in the accomplish-
ment of Federally-funded activities. 
The Department will follow the provi-
sions of Exec. Order No. 12770, ‘‘Metric 
Usage in Federal Government Pro-
grams.’’ 

§ 70.16 Resource Conservation and Re-
covery Act (RCRA) (Pub. L. 94–580 
codified at 42 U.S.C. 6962). 

Under the Act, any State agency or 
agency of a political subdivision of a 
State which is using appropriated Fed-
eral funds must comply with section 
6002. Section 6002 requires that pref-
erence be given in procurement pro-
grams to the purchase of specific prod-
ucts containing recycled materials 
identified in guidelines developed by 
the Environmental Protection Agency 
(EPA) (40 CFR parts 247–254). Accord-
ingly, State and local institutions of 
higher education, hospitals, and non- 
profit organizations that receive direct 
Federal awards or other Federal funds 
shall give preference in their procure-
ment programs funded with Federal 
funds to the purchase of recycled prod-
ucts pursuant to the EPA guidelines. 
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§ 70.17 Certifications and representa-
tions. 

Unless prohibited by statute or codi-
fied regulation, the Department will 
allow recipients to submit certifi-
cations and representations required 
by statute, executive order, or regula-
tion on an annual basis, if the recipi-
ents have ongoing and continuing rela-
tionships with the agency. Annual cer-
tifications and representations must be 
signed by responsible officials with the 
authority to ensure recipients’ compli-
ance with the pertinent requirements. 

Subpart C—Post-Award 
Requirements 

FINANCIAL AND PROGRAM MANAGEMENT 

§ 70.20 Purpose of financial and pro-
gram management. 

Sections 70.21 through 70.28 prescribe 
standards for financial management 
systems, methods for making pay-
ments and rules for: Satisfying cost 
sharing and matching requirements, 
accounting for program income, budget 
revision approvals, making audits, de-
termining allowability of cost, and es-
tablishing fund availability. 

§ 70.21 Standards for financial man-
agement systems. 

(a) Recipients must relate financial 
data to performance data and develop-
ment unit cost information whenever 
practical. 

(b) Recipients’ financial management 
systems must provide for the following: 

(1) Accurate, current and complete 
disclosure of the financial results of 
each Federally-sponsored project or 
program in accordance with the report-
ing requirements set forth in § 70.52. 
When the Department requires report-
ing on an accrual basis from a recipient 
that maintains its records on other 
than an accrual basis, the recipient 
will not be required to establish an ac-
crual accounting system. These recipi-
ents may develop such accrual data for 
its reports on the basis of an analysis 
of the documentation on hand. 

(2) Records that identify adequately 
the source and application of funds for 
Federally-sponsored activities. These 
records must contain information per-
taining to Federal awards, authoriza-

tions, obligations, unobligated bal-
ances, assets, outlays, income and in-
terest. 

(3) Effective control over and ac-
countability for all funds, property and 
other assets. Recipients must ade-
quately safeguard all such assets and 
assure they are used solely for author-
ized purposes. 

(4) Comparison of outlays with budg-
et amounts for each award. Whenever 
appropriate, financial information 
should be related to performance and 
unit cost data. 

(5) Written procedures to minimize 
the time elapsing between the transfer 
of funds to the recipient from the U.S. 
Treasury and the issuance or redemp-
tion of checks, warrants or payments 
by other means for program purposes 
by the recipient. To the extent that the 
provisions of the Cash Management Im-
provement Act (CMIA) (Pub. L. 101–453) 
govern, payment methods of State 
agencies, instrumentalities, and fiscal 
agents must be consistent with CMIA 
Treasury-State Agreements or the 
CMIA default procedures codified at 31 
CFR part 205, ‘‘Withdrawal of Cash 
from the Treasury for Advances under 
Federal Grant and Other Programs.’’ 

(6) Written procedures for deter-
mining the reasonableness, allocability 
and allowability of costs in accordance 
with the provisions of the applicable 
Federal cost principles and the terms 
and conditions of the award. 

(7) Accounting records including cost 
accounting records that are supported 
by source documentation. 

(c) The Department, at its discretion, 
may require adequate bonding and in-
surance if the bonding and insurance 
requirements of the recipient are not 
deemed adequate to protect the inter-
est of the Federal Government. 

(d) The Department will require ade-
quate fidelity bond coverage when the 
recipient lacks sufficient coverage to 
protect the Federal Government’s in-
terest. 

(e) Where bonds are required in the 
situations described above, the bonds 
must be obtained from companies hold-
ing certificates of authority as accept-
able sureties, as prescribed in 31 CFR 
part 223, ‘‘Surety Companies Doing 
Business with the United States.’’ 
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